Minutes of the meeting of Hay Town Council held in the Sports Pavilion at 6.30 pm on
Monday 7th December 2020
Present:    Cllr T Stedman (TS)        Cllr S Morris (SM)         Cllr J Morgan (JM)                                                                                                   

                      Cllr F Howard (FH)         Cllr A Powell (AP)         Cllr I Keith (IK)               

                      Cllr G Like (GL)        Cllr J Boyd Green (JBG)    Cllr J Prothero (JPr)

                      Cllr R Golesworthy (RWG)       Cllr D Landymore (DL)

Apologies: Cllr G Ratcliffe (GR)      
In Attendance: N Burdekin (NB)      
2638. Declarations of Interest and Code of Conduct
TS – Hay Woodland Group, Hay in Bloom

AP – HADSCAL, The Warren, Hay Woodland Group

FH – HADSCAL, Cheesemarket Trustee, Castle Trust, The Warren & proposed cycleway

RWG – HADSCAL, The Warren, niece is working on the Kingdom Project, the Buttermarket

JPr – Hay in Bloom

SM – The Warren, Cubs and Scouts Leader 1st Hay Scouts, Explorers, Summer Show, owner of business in Hay, Country Supplies
DL – Owner of business in Hay, Charlotte’s of Hay
JM – Hay Woodland Group, Hay Warren Anglers

GL – Owner of business in Hay, Gibbons Butchers

JBG – Owner of business in Hay, Green Ink Booksellers, Chamber of Commerce Board Member, Parish Hall
2639. Minutes of the meeting dated 2nd November 2020
FIN 467 (ii) should read ‘FH’ not ‘JF’ – NB to amend. Otherwise, the minutes of the meeting dated 2nd November 2020 were agreed as true and accurate.
2640. Matters Arising
2623 - TS reported that GR had said that David Pritchard, Powys CC, will give HTC information on the Market Charter, but this has not been seen as yet.

2627 (FIN 467) – NB was asked if he had found the document relating to the proposed transfer of Christmas lights to the Chamber of Commerce. NB said he had searched online for this document, but so far been unable to locate it. NB added that he had asked OVW for legal advice and that OVW had confirmed that it is legal for a Town Council to transfer assets provided a formal agreement is put in place to arrange for the donation of the lights on conditions imposed by HTC. OVW also advised that HTC’s asset register would need amending accordingly.  
FH asked why the Chamber of Commerce would not want the lights. JBG replied, as the former Chair of the CofC that the Chamber does not wish to take on any more assets. JBG said that the cost of putting the lights up is i the region of £6k - £7k and added that a Community Interest Community could be set up. SM said that the lights in Talgarth are put up by volunteers. The item was deferred for the new “Events” Sub Committee to look into.
For December 2020 Christmas lights, FH proposed awarding the Chamber £1,000.00. TS seconded. Unanimously approved. 

2627 c (ii) – TS said that Powys Archives had declined to take any of the maps from Council Offices. 

2635 (ii) – NB reported that he had send the letter of support to Hay Tourist Information regarding the T14 bus service. The T.I. had acknowledged the letter and expressed their thanks to HTC.
2641. Minutes of the meeting dated 9th November 2020 to discuss Transforming Towns Grant Application
The third paragraphs under Resolution 2, page 3, should read ‘SM’ not ‘SK’ – NB to amend. Otherwise, the minutes of the meeting dated 9th November 2020 were agreed as true and accurate.

2642. Matters Arising
JBG said that if there was a way of finding exemptions for Blue Badge Holders and delivery drivers that would be great, but he couldn’t see a way to do this. IK suggested that total road closures, with the only exemption being residents within the zone with parking, could start in May when the road closures and measures begin for the Tourist Season. FH and GL were not in favour of this. GL added that better signage was needed. 
2643. Minutes of the meeting dated 12th November 2020 to discuss Transforming Towns Grant Application

The minutes of the meeting dated 12th November 2020 were agreed as true and accurate. 
2644. Matters Arising

None

2645. Covid-19 Transforming Towns – HTC grant application final version 
TS said that NB had circulated the final grant application to all Councillors prior to the meeting. TS added that she had submitted the application to Powys CC 
on 30th November 2020 within the deadline. The total submission came to £40,860.27. Whatever amount is granted by Powys CC, HTC will have to make a 20% match funding contribution.
2646. HTC remote meeting on Wednesday 2nd December 2020 

The meeting discussed HTC’s approach to the meeting to follow with Powys CC on 4th December with Hay Markets. HTC agreed the following three options:

Option One – asking Powys CC to cover the costs of setting up the market if Hay Markets/HTC cannot charge for pitches. 
 

Option Two – If Powys CC is not willing/able to cover the costs, can HTC ask stall holders for voluntary contributions to cover costs? 
 

Option Three –If Powys CC is not willing/able to do either of the above two options, that HTC underwrite the costs to Hay Markets for putting on the Christmas Fayre December 2020. 

Access to Cash – Action: DL and JBG to send NB text for HTC’s website regarding the soft launch of the Access to Cash initiative.

2647. Remote meeting with Powys CC on Friday 4th December 2020 re. Brecon Road pedestrian crossing and Hay Markets

TS reported that the meeting had been a positive one and that it had been agreed with Powys CC that Hay’s Christmas Market can go ahead, and that Hay Markets can charge stallholders to cover the costs of putting the market on. TS added that Emily Daw (Hay Markets) had drawn up a budget including marshalls to help with social distancing and keeping people safe. 
In HTC’s remote meeting on 2nd December, Councillors had voted to underwrite any costs not recovered by Hay Markets. NB said that no figure had been set. FH proposed giving Hay Markets a grant. RWG said that this was different to underwriting, and suggested giving Hay Markets seed funding to help with the Christmas Market and potential addition market(s) in 2021. 

On this basis, FH proposed awarding Hay Markets £1,000 for seed funding. RWG seconded. Unanimously approved.

Brecon Road pedestrian crossing – TS said that Powys CC agreed that a crossing here is needed. It would cost approximately £40,000. However, Vincent Goodwin is seeking additional funding for Hay as part of a 5-Year Plan looking at Active Travel solutions. 

FH raised a safety concern for pupils waiting for buses on Brecon Road to go to Gwernyfed High School on the wrong side of the road. RWG said that this warranted immediate action. Action: NB to write a letter to the Headteacher of Gwernyfed, and Powys CC’s Portfolio Holders for Education and for Highways. IK offered to help NB with the content of the letter.
IK said that HTC had said to Powys CC that they would like Hay to be considered for any 20mph pilots. 

TS said another point raised was that of regeneration of town centres. Powys CC said that there are grants coming on-line on a regular basis and will keep Hay in mind as and when they arise.
SM reported that the possibility of a crossing at Blue Boar had also been discussed. Although Jo Lancey had repeated that a pedestrian crossing could not be put in due to lack of sight lines coming up Belmont Road, FH had asked about the possibility of putting in a chicane similar to those at Birch Close/the Meadows. These narrow the road and give priority to vehicles coming from one particular direction. JL had said that this might be feasible and could be considered as part of the 5-Year Plan VG is drawing up. 

NB reported that he had agreed to put together an Action Plan for the main aspects discussed. Action: NB to complete Action Plan and circulate to Cllrs.

FH raised a safety concern for pupils waiting for buses on Brecon Road to go to Gwernyfed High School on the wrong side of the road. RWG said that this warranted immediate action. Action: NB to write a letter to the Headteacher of Gwernyfed, and Powys CC’s Portfolio Holders for Education and for Highways. IK offered to help NB with the content of the letter.
2648. Implementation of Social Distancing Measures in Hay
(i) Planters – installation, watering and any other issues

NB said that the reflective strips for the planters have now arrived and have been stored at Golesworthy’s & Sons. TS and JM had previously agreed to put the strips onto the planters.
JBG said that the small planters behind Oscars have moved to outside the British Legion. TS said that once Oscars starts putting tables and chairs on the pavement again, the planters will need to go back outside Oscars on High Town as this is part of their Covid-19 licence agreement to have tables outside for outdoor trading. 
(ii) Road Closures for 2021
GL asked about the Pop in and Collect areas. TS said that these will be retained, they just need better signage.
TS raised the issue of artic lorries trying to go up Lion Street from the Clock Tower. Different options were looked at, including asking business on Lion Street to look at their delivery times, and putting a large planter in two of the parking spaces opposite Golesworthy’s. JBG also said should any artics be driving through Hay town centre. Councillors agreed that this was an issue that required specialist highways input and that this specific issue should go back to Powys CC to look into. Action: HTC to ask Powys CC to look at the issue of artic lorries/deliveries on Lion Street and the impact on road closures and safety.
2649. Sub Committee Reports/Minutes:

(a) Fishing and Estates

(i) Minutes of the meeting dated 24th November 2020 
AP reported that F&E had considered 5 tenders for the Hay Cemetery Infrastructure. The tenders had been considered ‘blind’.  The budget available from Powys CC for this works is £23,000.
AP said that Tender 4 had been chosen for the following reasons.

· Tender 5 was significantly over budget

· Tender 1 was over budget because it did not include timber edgings on the pathways/access road

· Tender 2 was slightly over budget and did not include timber edgings on the pathways/access road. When adding in the cost of these edgings, the tender is significantly higher than Tender 4

· Tender 3 was slightly lower than Tender 4. However, it did not include timber edgings either which would take its quote higher than Tender 4
· Tender 4 is under budget and was the only tender to include timber edgings as part of the specification quote (Tender 1 did cost in the timber edgings, but this amounted to almost £8,000 above the specification).

The quotations ranged from £9,370.00+ VAT to £34,510.00 + VAT.

AP read out the following recommendations:
FE380.  Recommendation 1:

TS proposed, AP seconded, unanimously approved – That Hay Town Council chooses Tender 4 @ £13,956.25 + VAT to carry out the infrastructure works at the new Hay Cemetery site.

FH proposed accepting Tender 4, JM seconded. Unanimously approved. 
Tender 4 was supplied by JPL Groundwork & Civil Engineering. 
Action: NB to write letters to the 5 companies who tendered. 
FE380. Recommendation 2:

Because the quote is significantly under budget, consider using Tender 4 to carry out surfacing works at the rear of the Sports Pavilion for additional parking.

AP said he didn’t think Recommendation 2 should be linked to Recommendation 1 and the monies available from Powys CC for Hay Cemetery infrastructure works. Item deferred. 
(ii) 210 tree saplings
AP said some of the tree saplings from the Woodland Trust can be used in the
new hedgeline at the new cemetery site. The tree saplings were gained via Low Carbon Hay. LCH to look at where to locate the remaining saplings.
(b) Council Premises Update – Office Move to Sports Pavilion
(i) Move to Saints Bar completed 24th Nov 2020 / handover with David Pritchard, Powys CC

TS, RWG and NB had met David Pritchard at Council Offices on 24th November and completed a handover. Final meter readings were taken and all keys (bar one set for NB to check post on a temporary basis) were handed to DP. DP will e-mail NB a scanned copy of his final report. 

FH said that the Bowls Club has asked her how long HTC’s tables, chairs etc. will be stored in the Sports Pavilion. Action: FH to contact the Bowls Club at the end of December to explain that HTC’s stored items will be remaining where they are. 
TS pointed out that the Bowls’ Club’s current water supply is outside the area agreed in the Bowls Club’s lease. Action: NB to write to the Bowls Club on this issue.
RWG said that there is a plaque outside Council Offices dedicated to the Parachute Regiment. DP had agreed that this could be relocated. RWG suggested the plaque could then be officially ‘launched’ again. AP agreed with this. Action: NB to add this item to the next Full Council agenda.
RWG added that HTC is waiting for a quote for external lighting at the Sports Pavilion. Quotes will also be sought for new blinds for the Saints Bar.
TS offered sincere thanks to all the Councillors who had helped with the office move (RWG, SM, JPr, AP, JM) & NB. TS also thanked NB and Christine Watkins for their work arranging the office in the Saints Bar. 

(ii) Progress with the architect
NB said that he had spoken to CO2 architects and they have agreed to get a quote for installing a raised wooden walkway along the front of the Sports Pavilion facilities to make each room accessible to all. The architect confirmed that HTC does not need change of use to move into Saints Bar. However, this might be necessary if tenant(s) move in.
(iii) New portacabin at Sports Pavilion – proposal

AP told Councillors he had a quote for a portacabin that could be placed on the site of the existing garage for a tenant to move into. The quote was £10,000 for a 32ft x 10ft portacabin, fully furbished as an office including a toilet. Action: AP to seek two more quotes.

(iv) Demolish existing garage and replace with portacabin – proposal

SM asked what the budget was for this project. TS replied that £20,000 had been set aside from Reserves to cover the office move. TS added that if a tenant moved into the portacabin, such as Dial-a-Ride, then it would pay for itself within 5 years. TS suggested taking this item to the next Finance Sub Committee meeting. Action: NB to add this item to next Finance meeting.
As discussed in point (iii) above, if the garage is demolished and removed, a portacabin for an office could be installed. JM has one quote for the demolition and removal of the garage, which is for £2,100. SM said Wye Valley do demolition works. Action: JM to seek two further quotes. 
(c) Council Premises 
(i) Freehold transfer from Powys CC – draft Community Asset Transfer document
Prior to the meeting, NB had circulated a draft Community Asset Transfer for Powys CC that asks for both sets of public conveniences to be transferred to HTC on a freehold basis. Councillors had prior to Covid-19 lockdown in March 2020 agreed to do this. TS added that in a meeting with Powys CC earlier in the year, Cllr Phyl Davies had implied that Powys CC would be amenable to this transfer. FH proposed HTC sends in the CAT requesting the freehold transfer of both sets of public conveniences, JBG seconded. RWG abstained. All other Cllrs voted in favour. Resolution passed. 
Action: NB to send CAT to Powys CC.
(d) Finance
(i) Hay Public Library – Re-submitted Recycling Grant application

NB had sent out the re-submitted recycling grant application from Hay Public Library. Councillors had asked that the application be revised to focus solely on the new Climate Change Club for children. On the basis of the amended form, FH proposed awarding the full £500.00, IK seconded. RWG voted against the proposal. All other Cllrs voted in favour. Resolution passed.

IK left the meeting at 8.10 pm.
(ii) Precept 2021/2022 – date and time of next meeting to be agreed

The next meeting was agreed to be held on Friday 18th December 2020, 10am. NB had previously e-mailed Chairs of Sub Committees to ask if they had any particular budgets in mind for 2021/2022 to be included in the Precept. The following ideas were raised for consideration:
· (x45) hanging baskets effectively ‘hired’ for street lighting columns. Budget approximately £2,000. Does not include watering.

· Purchase a bowser to help with the watering.

· Bollards for paid parking at Recreation Facilities.
· Tree surgery works.
· Provisional fund for new Events Sub Committee. 
· Possible ‘wall’ for cremations at new Hay Cemetery.
NB said that HTC has not received any bank statements since 24 September 2020 and he is unable to ask for them as he is not an authorised signatory. Action: TS to contact Barclays Bank.
(e) Communications Update
(i) Citizen of the Year – nominations

NB said that there had only been one nomination. The rules were recently changed by Comms Sub Committee to enable Councillors to nominate if no nominations were received, and also to make an award for a special contribution to helping the community during the Covid-19 pandemic. 
Citizen of the Year – one nomination. Action: NB to send an electronic copy of the Citizen of the Year nomination to all Cllrs. Votes to be returned to NB by e-mail. RWG declared a prejudicial interest as his wife made the nomination and will not able to vote.
Covid-19 Volunteer Award – FH proposed Zoe McClean be given this award for all her efforts supporting the community during 2020’s pandemic. GL seconded. Unanimously approved. 
(ii) Christmas Cards and newsletter – proposal
TS said that she had spoken to Annabel Judson, Community Connector, and Annabel had said that if HTC mentions PAVO in a newsletter, PAVO will contribute £250.00. Cllr GR has also offered £200.00 from his own money. TS suggested putting together a 2-page A4 newsletter, including the fact HTC has moved. Action: TS/Comms to put together the A4 newsletter.
TS showed Councillors a proof of a possible Christmas Card from HTC for local residents. TS to finalise proof and circulate to Councillors for comment prior to going to print.

FH asked how the cards and newsletters would be sent out. TS suggested posting them. FH, SM and RWG said that they would deliver them as this gives them the chance to see residents and make sure everyone is ok. FH and SM to split the delivery areas up.

(f) Town Events
(i) Christmas Hampers initiative

TS understands that Kelvyn Jenkins has already put together hampers for the Almshouses. HTC will add something to these hampers. Similarly, Hay Lunch Club will be doing its own hampers, and HTC will add items to these. DL had previously said Charlotte’s of Hay would match HTC’s £500 contribution to the hampers. DL electronically transferred £500 into HTC’s main account in the meeting. NB verified the transfer. 
Action: Cllrs to e-mail TS any resident they think would benefit from a Christmas hamper through being lonely, vulnerable or other suitable reason.
(ii) Expansion of Town Events to include Annual Calendar of Events

Councillors agreed to do this in the AGM held on 7th December 2020 immediately prior to this meeting.
2650. Recreation Facilities
(i) Paid parking proposal to Sports Pavilion – update

Prior to the meeting, TS, SM, FH and NB had agreed the text to advertise the paid parking proposal. Action: TS will put the text on HTC’s Facebook page tomorrow. NB will put the text on HTC’s website page tomorrow. Councillors had previously agreed a minimum of 15 responses would be needed to take the scheme further.
(ii) All Wales Play Opportunity Grant 2020/2021 – deadline 8 December 2020 
Prior to the meeting, Councillors had viewed the proposed grant application. Councillors unanimously agreed to submit the application to Powys CC. Action: NB to submit grant application.
2651. Hay Cemetery
(i) Latest update re. purchase of the land

NB said that he had e-mailed Vickie Julien, Powys CC, on 16, 18 and 30 November asking for an update on the legal documents. NB had also spoken to Mike Harris today, and Mike had e-mailed Vickie the relevant documents previously received from the vendor’s solicitor’s, Jeffrey’s and Powell. Action: NB to contact Vickie Julien again.
(ii) Infrastructure tenders update
This was covered under item 2649 a (i) above. Action: NB to write to all 5 companies that submitted a tender, 4 unsuccessful and 1 successful. 
2652. Correspondence

(i) Llandrindod Wells Town Council – Lack of NHS Dental Provision

Llandrindod Wells Town Council has written to HTC requesting support to highlight the lack of NHS dental provision in Powys by writing to Powys Teaching Health Board. Action: DL agreed to draft a letter to be circulated to all Councillors for comment.
2653. Any Other Business
None
2654. Date and time of next meeting 
Monday 11th January 2021, 6.00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.55 pm.
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